S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th February 2019 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr S Scales, Mr K Reynolds, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 

APOLOGIES: Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mr D Irwin and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney
Fire Evacuation Procedure: Mrs Cornwell explained that in the event of a fire, everyone must leave the building immediately via the main Meeting Room entrance door as indicated. 

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th January 2019, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Reynolds with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Mr Narborough enquired about the current road works at North Street and said that three-way traffic lights have been in situ for over a week and no work appears to be being carried out.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she had also noticed the issue, however, as Highways are a County Council responsibility, she would email Karl Rands at NCC Highways to find out.

(Clerk’s Note: The works are being carried out by Anglian Water for a burst water main, Anglian Water’s method of works is to use different gangs for each piece of work, so there will be times when there is no one on site but the traffic management is still in place awaiting the next gang to come in and do their bit. Work should be completed by the end of 13th February 2019).
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Mrs Banks was pleased to report that she had read an article in the Guardian Newspaper stating that Kings Lynn is the jewel of East Anglia, she stated that within the article it had also referred to South Wootton.
Members were pleased to hear that Kings Lynn had received some positive press.

Borough Councillor Daubney:  No Report 
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough confirmed that no Assets Committee meeting had been held, however, wished to comment regarding a few matters.

Proposed dredging of the Village Pond:  Mr Narborough explained that the Pond report had now been received from James Carter at ADC, he read out the report and confirmed that the silt sample analysis had come back as Non-hazardous.

Mr Narborough stated that this meant that the silt could be transported to landfill for disposal however, this would prove costly due to the large volume of silt involved – Average silt depth 400mm equalling 1066m2 = 1279 tonnes.

It was said that the most economical way to dispose of the silt would be by spreading it locally, perhaps onto an area of the Green. 
Mr Narborough confirmed that a site meeting with Mr Carter has been arranged for Monday 18th February 2019 at 8.30am when the various options would be discussed.

Comment was made that it would not be appropriate to spread the large volume of silt on to the Green.

Mr Hofmeister asked if it was necessary to remove all the silt and suggested that if perhaps only 6 inches to 1ft is removed, the costs could be reduced.

Members agreed that the matter should be left for now and discussed fully by the Assets Committee at their next meeting due to be held on 6th March 2019.
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Village Hall - Storage Extension Update:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted Mr Pemberton for an update of the situation.
Mr Pemberton has confirmed that he had been in touch with Van Elle Piling, who have replied to say that in order to price for the works they would need to carry out a soil test.

Mr Pemberton confirmed that he is currently waiting for an estimate for this to forward to ourselves. 
Once again, Members agreed that the matter should be left for now and discussed fully by the Assets Committee at their next meeting due to be held on 6th March 2019.

Beer Festival:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Beer Festival and confirmed that he had recently spoken to Cliff Kendle who has confirmed that the Beer Festival will once again take place during the August Bank Holiday weekend (24th & 25th August 2019).
He said that the Beer Festival Committee plan to meet again on Thursday 21st February when he will attend and provide the Parish Council with an update of developments.

Parish Office – Extension Update:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the four large poplar trees at the rear of the Parish Office and explained that Mr Peter Bourner had been to look at the trees with a view to removing them.

She explained that the trees are approximately 50 ft tall and a quote has been received for £2,000 to remove all four trees in their entirety.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Bourner to remove all four Poplar Trees at a cost of £2,000, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, however, wished to inform members that Mrs Elizabeth Manning has indicated that she would be willing to once again act as the Parish Councils Internal Auditor. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mrs Manning to carry out the Parish Council’s Internal Audit, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
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Community Infrastructure Levy:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the various proposed housing developments and asked if the Parish Council had been made aware of how much CIL money would be due.

Mr Jordan stated that it very much depends on when and what is built, he said that he was not aware of figures, however confirmed that CIL is paid at £60.00 per square metre.

Comment was made that CIL money is paid in phases and as South Wootton Parish Council has an adopted Neighbourhood Plan in place, it would receive 25% of the amount of CIL paid to the Borough Council.

Mr Price stated that an indication had been suggested in the past that when building commences, approximately 70 properties will be built per annum. 
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for January 2019 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning 

Mr Bland spoke regarding the Planning Application – 16/02231/OM – Land West of Knights Hill and explained that during the meeting held on Friday 25th January with Mr Goddard and other neighbouring Parishes, it had been highlighted that in order to increase public awareness of the forthcoming Planning Application, a further leaflet drop to the three Parishes (South Wootton, North Wootton & Castle Rising) should take place.

It was confirmed that members of the Planning Committee had proposed that South Wootton Parish Council should fund, as a goodwill gesture, the cost of producing the leaflets.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should fund the purchase of 3,250 leaflets at a cost of between £200.00 - £250.00 this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
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Mr Bland added that a further meeting with Mr Goddard and the other neighbouring Parishes had taken place last evening to formulate an Action Group to decide what further can be done to encourage residents to write to the Borough Council again with their objections and to attend the Borough Councils Planning Committee meeting on 13th March 2019, when the Planning Application will be discussed.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the legalities of the last Borough Council meeting held on 17th December 2018, when the two developments for Bowbridge Development - Land on the West side of Nursery Lane and Larkfleet Development - Land North West of South Wootton were discussed.

It was said that Cllr Nick Daubney is currently seeking legal advice, however, no further update has been received.

Mrs Cornwell commented regarding Hedgerow Regulations and said that the Borough Council have not received any Hedgerow Removal Notices for any developments in South Wootton.

Mr Price commented regarding the meeting held last evening and stated that once again, there had been no representatives from North Wootton Parish Council. It was said that whilst Mrs Pulsford-Harris was aware of the recent meetings, she had not passed the information onto the other Parish Councillors or to Rachel Curtis, the Parish Clerk; In future, correspondence will be made directly with Mrs Curtis.
Mr Smallwood stated that the proposed developments are very relevant to North Wootton, as when the initial development maps were issued, they included arrows pointing towards North Wootton indicating future development.

Comment was made that the proposed developments will have an impact and effect many local parishes, as they all access Kings Lynn via Grimston Road.

Mr Price spoke regarding Mr Goddards request for a volunteer to be appointed as the Press Officer and confirmed that Mr John Marrow had kindly agreed to take on the role. It was said that Mrs Susan Barnard would also help, and any press releases would be first approved by the Action Group Committee.

Mr Price spoke regarding the leaflet produced by Mr Goddard for distribution to residents and said that Lord Howard has passed it to his friend, Paul Dacre, the ex-Editor of the Daily Mail to make it more hard hitting.
Mr Price added that the leaflet would still need to meet the approval of the Parish Council if we are going to fund it.
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It was suggested that on the rear of the leaflet it may be a good idea to print a visual map, providing a clear indication of all the proposed developments and the two new roundabouts.

Members agreed that this would be a good idea.

Mr Price spoke about the suggestion to erect large posters along Grimston Road to warn people of the consequences of the development and said that as South Wootton is funding the cost of the leaflets, Mr Goddard would approach the other Parish Councils to see if they would be willing to contribute towards the purchase of these. Mr Jordan proposed that South Wootton Parish Council will not contribute towards the cost of the posters, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Finally, Mr Price informed members that Mr Steve Fidgett, who had produced the Transport Report for Lord Howard (Castle Rising Parish Council) has volunteered to attend the Borough Council’s Planning Committee meeting on March 13th, 2019 to speak on our behalf. 
It was suggested that there may be cost implications to this, however, Mr Price stated that more should be known at the next Action Group Committee Meeting.
Mr Wells spoke regarding Highways and asked who would oversee the decisions.
Mr Price confirmed that the County Council is responsible for Highways and they will carry out any necessary assessments.

To consider the reduction of the Speed Limit of Castle Rising Road to 50 mph: Mrs Cornwell explained that following the Planning Committee meeting held on 4th February 2019 she had contacted Castle Rising Parish Council to gather their thoughts regarding the suggestion.

She confirmed that an email response had been received from them confirming that they would be in favour of a reduction in the Speed Limit and that they would be happy to pursue it by contacting Norfolk County Council Highways regarding the matter.

Members felt that as the road has hidden dips, no lighting and no footpaths a reduction in the speed limit would be a good idea. Mr Smallwood proposed that South Wootton Parish Council should support Castle Rising Parish Council in an application to reduce the Speed Limit of Castle Rising Road from 60mph to 50mph, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
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Policy
Mr Smallwood informed members that a Policy Committee meeting had been held on 6th February 2019, when the staff appraisals were considered along with several Policies and Risk Assessment documents.
To discuss Staff Appraisals: Mr Smallwood confirmed that members of the Policy Committee had been provided with a Staff Appraisal Report.

It was said that Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby are both happy working for the Parish Council and enjoy their work, NALC salary increases have been catered for within the Budget.

Mr Smallwood explained that Mr Lucas, the Litter Warden should be awarded a small increase in salary.

It was explained that the transition was going well between Mr McIntyre and Mr Walker, however, perhaps a bit slower than expected.

Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Staff Appraisal Report and Salaries and that salaries and hours of employment are reviewed as appropriate; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
To review the Maternity Policy: Mrs Smallwood explained that Mr Terry Wilshin the NALC advisor had checked the Policy to make sure everything was legal, and that legislation had not changed since the last review. Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Maternity Policy, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.
Freedom of Information Policy: It was explained that the Freedom of Information Policy sets out to members of the public, what Core Classes of Information the Parish Council holds and how the information can be obtained. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Freedom of Information Policy; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

South Wootton Parish Council Action Plan 2018-19: All members were happy with this document, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the SWPC Action Plan 2018-19; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
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To review the following Risk Assessments: 
Village Hall 

Parish Office
St Mary’s Churchyard

Allotments

Village Green & Pond

Bus Shelters

Street Lighting

Dog Bins

Benches
Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Risk Assessments as listed above, this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.

 7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached    
Junior School: - See attached 
Mr Scales spoke regarding the School Allotment Garden and said that the Board of Governors have asked for a date when they can visit the Garden to meet the volunteers and thank them for their hard work and contribution.
Mr Price provided Mr Scales with some dates and times when the volunteers would next be visiting and said that he would liaise with both parties to arrange a suitable date.

Mrs Banks asked whether the Junior School is having any meetings regarding the recently published league tables, she stated that the school results for last year were low in comparison to the average.

Mr Scales said that he would make enquiries.

Wootton Park: – It was confirmed that the minutes from the last meeting held on 22nd January 2019 had been circulated to all members.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the recent spates of vandalism and said that it had been suggested that additional lighting would help deter the problem, however, after investigation it appears that lighting may prove to be too expensive, no decisions have yet been made.
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Community Payback have been carrying out tree pruning, Mr Border is going to ask for their availability on a weekday to carry out some painting at the Pavilion.

Mr Smallwood commented that no further hedge cutting should take place as the birds have started nesting again now.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the Wootton Park Association Committee is still seeking a South Wootton resident representative, it was suggested that Mr Nolan Mills may wish to take on the role.
South Wootton in Bloom: – No Report
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter of thanks had been received from the Citizens Advice Bureau, thanking us for our donation. 
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

261
KEY IS



107462
VH Lights & Flood Lights      2963.00

262
Total Gas & Power

107463
Street Lighting Supply
            887.86

263
Calvert, Brain & Fraulo
107464
VH Professional Fees
          2160.00

264
ECS Computers

107465
Norton & Online Back-up        101.13

265
MKM Building Supplies
107466
Materials Water Tank
              16.58

266
Brights



107467
VH Cleaning

  
360.62

267
Jet Reach


107468
Repair Bridge/Water Butts
  50.00

268
Information Commissioner
107469
Data Protection Fees
    
  40.00

269
NALC



107470
Election Training
              36.00

270
BMAC Gdn Svs

107471
Bins/Litter/Allots/Cem             230.00

271
CGM



107472
W/P Play Equip Insp
              60.00

272
BCKLWN


107473
Devp’t Newsletter printing      140.00

273
CGM



107474
W/P Play Equip Insp
              30.00

274
HMRC



107475
Cont’b Jan 19

            926.88

275
Prudential


107476
TC – AVC

              80.00

275B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 24 Jan
Salary & Exps
)

275C
Mrs K Kirby


D/D 24 Jan
Salary & Exps
)
          2382.00

275D
W W Lucas


D/D 24 Jan
Wages – Jan 19
)

275E
R McIntyre


D/D 24 Jan
Salaries – Jan 19
)

275F
A J Walker


D/D 24 Jan
Salaries – Jan 19
)         1534.41

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:

276
Total Gas & Power

107477
S/Lighting Supply – Jan
919.11

277
Total Gas & Power

107478
PO Electric Jan

111.17

278
Total Gas & Power

107479
VH Electric – Jan

430.75
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279
Mr D Miller


107480
PO & VH Window Clean
  30.00

280
BMAC Gdn Svs

107481
Bins/Litter/WP

  
  80.00

281
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107482
Allotments


  54.00

282
CGM



107483
Cut Cem Path & Play Insp
  90.00

283
ADC Ltd


107484
Pond Survey


960.00

284
K & M Lighting


107485
St Marys Column & Maint
568.37

285
ECS Computers

107486
2xRepairs & Online Bkup
263.14

286
Mr Brights


107487
VH Cleaning – Jan

393.41

287
Glasdon


107488
WP Replacement Dog Bin
326.02

288
AMR



107489
CCTV Repairs
`

102.00

289
Total Gas & Power

107490
PO Electric – Nov & Dec
  63.92

290
Total Gas & Power

107491
VH Electric – Nov & Dec
239.83

291
BMAC Gdn Svs

107492
Bins/Litter/Cem

100.00
Bank balances as at 31.1.2019
Community Account
      

     
       12,054.19
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                           200,000.00
Total                                                                                            £212,054.19
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th March 2019, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th March 2019                                                                       Chairman
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